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The proceedings were as follows: 

CALL TO ORDER:
Chairman Eklund-Brown called the meeting to order at 1:30 p.m.  
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:


Commissioner Ellison led the meeting participants in the Pledge of Allegiance.
I.
COMMENTS BY THE GENERAL PUBLIC:



Elaine Barkdull-Spencer, ECEDA Executive Director, explained their new Economic Gold Rush Program.  She presented a new plaque for their facility, the Nannini Administrative Building, and spoke upon its contribution to the Elko community.
II. 
CERTIFICATE OF APPRECIATION:



            


Discussion and consideration of approval of a Certificate of Appreciation to Carol Madsen for 10 years of Service on the Elko County Library Board of Trustees including service as both the President and Vice-President of the Board of Trustees and all other matters related, thereto.

MOTION:
Commissioner Ellison moved to approve a Certificate of Appreciation to Carol Madsen.  Commissioner Myers seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.

The Board expressed their appreciation to Carol Madsen for her dedication to the Library.  Commissioner Eklund-Brown presented the plaque on behalf of the Commission.  

III.
ELKO COUNTY LIBRARY BOARD OF TRUSTEES:

Report and review of Board of Trustees activities and minutes including issues related to the continuing operation of the County Library and all other matters related, thereto.
Jeanette Hammons, Library Director, submitted the Library Minutes and the Law Library Minutes.  She reported two grant proposals for the Library under the Library Services and Technology Act had been submitted.  One grant was for the preservation of microfilm of the Elko Daily Free Press on a CD and the other grant was for an opening day collection for the new Carlin Library Branch.  She stated there were two new computer replacements.  Jeanette Hammons reported they had received the first State check for the bookmobile today.  She stated the LSTA fund of $13,000 would be utilized for the bookmobile.  Commissioner Eklund-Brown commented that Mike Nannini attended their last meeting.  She noticed that George Taylor from the US Attorney General’s Office did an Open Meeting Law presentation for the Library Board.  Jeanette Hammons stated his presentation was open for anyone that wanted to attend.  Commissioner Ellison inquired who would be the Library Board liaison.  Commissioner Eklund-Brown stated she would be for the moment.  Commissioner Ellison volunteered to be an alternate until January.   

Commissioner Eklund-Brown explained they had discussed the proposed transfer of the West Wendover Library facility to the City.  She asked Jeannette if she saw a problem with the City of West Wendover owning the facility where the Library Branch was located.  Robert Stokes stated they would review the previous transfers to see if that facility had previously been transferred to the City.  He believed it was the intent that when the City was incorporated the facility would go to the City.  Jeanette Hammons noted that the community that requests a branch library in their community provides the building.  She stated that facility was purchased with grant monies and the State believed that all of those commitments had been met. Commissioner Ellison noted that there was a lease with the BLM on the underlying ground.  Commissioner Eklund-Brown explained that they were looking into applying for a patent on the land from the BLM.  Commissioner Russell noted that there was no decision on that transfer by the Commission at this time.  Commissioner Eklund-Brown had asked Ken Miller of the BLM to research their records on this land/facility.  Commissioner Russell questioned whether the Library would remain in that building and suggested that should be discussed before the ownership transfer.  Commissioner Eklund-Brown noted they discussed the use of the meeting room previously.  Jeanette Hammons stated that in their Master Plan, Mayor Thaut stated there was a design for a stand-alone Library facility but she had not discussed this further.  Jeanette Hammons reviewed the Pumpkin Harvest events to be held.    

IV.
NEVADA COMMISSION ON ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT:


Discussion and consideration of a request from the Nevada Commission on Economic Development regarding economic development tax abatements for RAM Enterprises, Inc. that is expanding its business in Elko, Nevada and all other matters related, thereto.


Elaine Barkdull-Spencer, ECEDA Director, explained RAM Enterprises, Inc. was relocating some of their services from Portland, Oregon to Elko.  She noted the expansion project had been reported within the newspaper.  She stated the company had qualified for the Sales and Use Tax Abatement, the Modified Business Tax Abatement, and the Personal Property Abatement.  Ram Enterprises, Inc. capital investment was $1,229,500 and the total abatement over ten years was $105,855.  She stated the Personal Property Tax would be impacted by $58,000.00 in the first year.  Elaine Barkdull-Spencer stated the total beneficial economic impact was 28 million dollars to the area.  She stated the County usually provides a letter of support.  Commissioner Myers asked if she had spoken to the City about the impacts.  Elaine Barkdull Spencer stated the City would write a Letter of Acknowledgment.  Cash Minor stated the State Economic Commission could do this without their support.  Commissioner Russell questioned if this program was available to any local business.  Elaine Barkdull replied it could not be retail, gaming or mining and they had to be an exporter.  Commissioner Russell inquired if an agricultural product would qualify.  Elaine Barkdull-Spencer reported a Diamond Valley rancher had qualified because they processed a hay product and exported to Japan.  Commissioner Russell inquired if deferment would expire in 10 years.  Elaine Barkdull stated the first deferment would be a five-year term and each exemption would have its own deadline.  A Modified Business Tax Abatement expires in four years and a Personal Property Tax Abatement had a ten-year term.  Sales and Use Tax Abatement on the value of their equipment purchases was only one-year abatement.  Commissioner Russell inquired if they had discussed this with the School District   Elaine Barkdull-Spencer would go before the School District Board of Trustees on October 14, 2008.  Commissioner Ellison questioned if these abatements would cause problems with funding the infrastructure for these businesses.  Elaine Barkdull-Spencer explained it would not affect their ad valorem tax.  Commissioner Russell asked that Elaine Barkdull-Spencer bring someone from a lending institution next time she comes in with a similar issue to explain these financial issues.  Commissioner Eklund-Brown inquired if they were looking at the railport.  Elaine Barkdull-Spencer replied, “yes”.  She stated ECEDA sent out 400 surveys to companies to express their interest in the railport.  Robert Stokes noted that this was a local company expanding.  He stated NACO had sponsored a BDR that would require local government approval in the future.  

MOTION:
Commissioner Myers moved to approve a letter of acknowledgment and support to the Nevada Commission on Economic Development for the tax abatement to RAM Enterprises, Inc. in Elko, Nevada.  Commissioner Ellison seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.
V.
NORTHEASTERN NEVADA REGIONAL RAILPORT:


Commissioner Ellison departed from the meeting room due to a conflict of interest at 2:07 p.m.
 

A.  Discussion and consideration of issues related to the Northeastern Nevada Regional Railport and all other matters related, thereto.

Commissioner Myers reported there were nine or ten companies at the pre-bid conference.  He stated they were not successful in securing the additional water rights because the basin was over allocated.  He, Robert Stokes and Commissioner Eklund-Brown would research some options.  Cash Minor stated that there were subcontractors also attending that pre-bid conference.  Commissioner Eklund-Brown stated a company was looking at the middle portion of the railport today.  She asked if Robert Stokes had heard from the Army Corps of Engineers, regarding the permitting and Robert Stokes stated he would leave another message.  


Commissioner Russell noted Elko County’s philosophy was they did not want to be in railport business.  However, the County wanted the transload facility to remain available to the public.  Commissioner Eklund-Brown believed that was written into the bid proposals that this railport would be open to the public. 

B.  Discussion and consideration of the approval of a contract for the negotiated sale of approximately 27 acres of land at the Railport site including approval of Resolution No. 36-2008 entitled,  A RESOLUTION TO SELL REAL PROPERTY OF ELKO COUNTY FOR ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT PURPOSES in accordance with NRS Chapter 244.2815 and all other matters related, thereto.

MOTION:
Commissioner Myers moved to adopt a contract for the negotiated sale of approximately 27 acres of land at the Railport site including approval of Resolution No. 36-2008, entitled:  A RESOLUTION TO SELL REAL PROPERTY OF ELKO COUNTY FOR ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT PURPOSES.  Commissioner Russell seconded the motion.  

Elaine Barkdull Spencer introduced Pedro Ormaza, of Ormaza Construction.  She stated the focus was on rail and rail spurs but they had looked at trucking companies also for transloading.  Pedro Ormaza was working with engineers for a conception design.  Commissioner Eklund-Brown voiced concern about meeting the minimum economic development requirements.  Cash Minor had reviewed the statutes and this met the criteria for economic development.  Elaine Barkdull-Spencer stated a company had already spoken to Pedro Ormaza about trucking.  Pedro Ormaza was looking to expand his business.  Elaine Barkdull-Spencer explained some companies wanted to lease rather than buy the land.  Commissioner Eklund-Brown cautioned that all businesses within the railport must be rail served.  Pedro Ormaza stated they had discussed putting a spur into that project.  



The motion passed by majority vote.  Commissioner Ellison was absent during the vote.  
VI.
CALIFORNIA NATIONAL HISTORIC TRAIL INTERPRETIVE CENTER:


Outdoor Interpretive Plaza Display Elements:




Pursuant to Notice No. 37-2008, NOTICE OF REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS, for design, fabrication and installation of interpretive elements for the outdoor interpretive plaza at the entrance to California National Historic Trail Interpretive Center.  Proposals were received and opened on September 25, 2008.  Pursuant to proposal review, consider awarding the contract to the appropriate party.

Robert Stokes stated David Jamiel planned to be here by 2:30 p.m. so they would postpone this agenda item until later.

Commissioner Ellison returned to the meeting room at 2:19 p.m. 

VII.
UNR FIRE SCIENCE ACADEMY:



Discussion and consideration of issues related to the continued operation of the UNR Fire Science Academy including a report of the actions at the working committee meetings, possible funding actions and all other matters related, thereto.


Commissioner Ellison stated the stakeholders met with the City of Elko and the City contributed $25,000 from their general fund.  He and Robert Stokes would meet in Reno on October 10th to prepare for the meeting with the Board of Regents in December.  Commissioner Ellison reviewed the previous contributions from Carlin and Elko County.  Commissioner Eklund-Brown asked about federal funding.  Commissioner Ellison replied they had discussed this with Senator Reid but the housing crisis had Congress’s attention.  The Board discussed the economic loss to the area if the academy closed.
VIII. 
WELLS, NEVADA EARTHQUAKE DISASTER:




Update report, discussion and consideration of issues and actions related to the recovery from the damage and disruption caused to Wells, Nevada and surrounding areas by the earthquake event on February 21, 2008 and all other matters related, thereto.


Robert Stokes had spoken with Jolene Supp and there were some issues with emergency management but communication was better with the insurance pool. 
IX.
COUNTY OFFICE BUILDING PROJECT:



Update report on the construction project for the new County Office Complex and all other matters related, thereto.


Cash Minor stated the project was 30 to-60 days behind schedule due to the power line issues.  Commissioner Myers stated he and Robert Stokes had met with one of the judges and part of their staff.   They would schedule a meeting to discuss safety issues with respect to transport of prisoners and Courthouse staff.  The Sheriff had met with the Judges.  Dale Lotspeich asked the Board to take into consideration a way to mitigate the issues with bringing inmates to District Court trials.  He stated the procedure now was to park on Idaho Street and they escort the prisoners up the path through the handicap entrance.  The issue was the inmate had to be in shackles, which biased the jurors.  He suggested a drive-in shelter with an enclosed walkway into the boiler room area.  Commissioner Ellison commented that they had a courtroom at the jail.  Dale Lotspeich noted that Judge Memeo was the only judge that did not use that jail courtroom.  He stated the actual trials had to be held within the courthouse.  Dale Lotspeich stated Judge Puccinelli used the jail courtroom for Drug Court and arraignments.  He commented the Judges had asked the Marshals to do a security assessment and they would submit a report in November.  Dale Lotspeich asked the Board to sit down with him and the Judges to discuss the safety issues.  He commented that Judge Puccinelli had asked the city to red zone the front of the courthouse for law enforcement only.  The Board members discussed the security issues within the older courthouse and the possibility of a new judicial center in the future.  Robert Stokes stated they would set up a meeting with the District Court Judges, the Justice of the Peace, the Sheriff’s Office and the Clerk’s Office to discuss the safety issues.  
VI.
CALIFORNIA NATIONAL HISTORIC TRAIL INTERPRETIVE CENTER:


Outdoor Interpretive Plaza Display Elements:




Pursuant to Notice No. 37-2008, NOTICE OF REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS, for design, fabrication and installation of interpretive elements for the outdoor interpretive plaza at the entrance to California National Historic Trail Interpretive Center.  Proposals were received and opened on September 25, 2008.  Pursuant to proposal review, consider awarding the contract to the appropriate party.

Gary Koy, BLM Park Ranger, stated David Jamiel was giving a tour of the center to some of the people from their State office.  He noted they had received four bid proposals and it was their recommendation to award the bid to H.B. Stubbs in Salt Lake City, Utah for $154,437.  Commissioner Russell commented upon the signage at Lake Powell and inquired about their center’s signage.  Gary Koy stated that they had a previous meeting on the center’s design and style.  Commissioner Russell did not believe the building communicated the late 1800’s era.  Gary Koy stated they had planned on twelve interpretive signs some of which contained immigrant quotations.  He stated there would be plaque type structures representing wagons along the Humboldt River on site.  Commissioner Eklund-Brown stated the planning process was open to the public and explained the flow of the top of the buildings followed the flow of the hills.  Gary Koy explained that in the center there would be printouts of the interpretive panels.  He noted the focus of the view was the Hastings Cut Off.      

MOTION:
Commissioner Ellison moved to award the bid to H.B Stubbs Company from Salt Lake City in response to Notice No. 37-2008 in the amount of $154,437.  Commissioner Eklund-Brown seconded the motion.   

Commissioner Eklund-Brown commented that this would leave funding for contingency.  Cash Minor stated that if they did not use the $250,000 it would be returned to the state.  Gary Koy recommended that they hold the money for the contingency and trails project because their Question 1 monies had came in lower than anticipated.  He asked if they could transfer that funding to the General Exhibit Fund.  Gary Koy reported the bidders were Copper Creek Partners of Las Vegas for $578,418; Split Rock Studios, of Arden Hills, Minnesota for $252,500; Southern Nevada Conservancy, of Las Vegas for $196.014; and H.B. Stubs, Salt Lake City, Utah for $154,437.  
Commissioner Ellison, Myers and Eklund-Brown voted aye.  Commissioner Russell voted nay.  The motion passed by majority vote.  

Gary Koy stated they had began their exhibit with federal funding and presented a picture of the elephant sculpture.  Robert Stokes acknowledged that Debbie Armuth had worked closely with the BLM on this project. 
X. 
MEDICAL SERVICES FACILITY (OLD ELKO CLINIC):




Discussion and consideration of the authorization of a Northeastern Nevada Regional Hospital lease and/or purchase proposal of the Old Elko Clinic facility to the County and all other matters related, thereto.

Robert Stokes stated Mike Nannini hoped to have a proposal today.  He was speaking with LifePoint representatives on daily basis and would have more information available at the next Commission meeting.  
XI. 
DEPARTMENT OF VETERANS AFFAIRS (VA):


ELKO OUTREACH CLINIC:







Discussion and consideration of issues related to a VA bid solicitation for the construction of 5,000 plus square foot medical office space for a VA Outreach Clinic in Elko County and all other matters related, thereto.

Robert Stokes stated they had received another extension because of the late receipt of the bid specifications.  They had viewed the Elko clinic and they had held a teleconference with the VA architect on the bid specifications.  
XIV.
ELKO COUNTY WATER RESOURCE ISSUES:




Discussion and consideration of water resource management and water rights issues that may affect Elko County including possible discussion related to the Southern Nevada Water Authority pipeline project, the Central Nevada Regional Water Authority activities, issues, and all other matters related, thereto.


Commissioner Russell stated the Central Nevada Regional Water Authority was working on a legal agreement among the counties involved.  He stated they had tentatively approved a set of By Laws for that organization.  Commissioner Russell stated they had discussed the acquisition of ranches by SNWA.  They were concerned with the legal representative of SNWA and questioned if that individual should be the lobbyist for the County.  Commissioner Eklund-Brown attended the class hosted by the Nevada Water Resource Association given by the previous State Engineer, Hugh Ricci.  She noted there was a scheduling conflict with the Nevada Cattlemen’s Association, NACO and Tri-RAC conferences on the 14th of November.  She asked for attendance at the Nevada Cattleman’s Association Water Summit.  She would be in Las Vegas with Tri-RAC.  

Chairperson Eklund-Brown relinquished control of the meeting to Vice Chairman Myers at 3:09 p.m., due to the conflict of interest of her husband being the Director of Planning and Zoning.
XII.
LAND TRANSFER REQUEST:






Discussion and consideration of a request from Nevada Ranch Service representing HK Harris to execute a land exchange between Elko County and HK Harris on a portion of land adjacent to Sundance Drive and SR 225 intersection and all other matters related, thereto.  If the Commission expresses preliminary interest, a public hearing will be scheduled on this matter at a future Commission meeting.

Randy Brown stated Al Steninger had brought this proposal forward.  The property was frontage on SR 225 at the Sundance interchange.   He reported that the County bought the property in 1987 in-fee title.  Randy Brown stated the adjacent property owner wanted to acquire the frontage along the highway.  He believed a portion of that would revert to NDOT.  Randy Brown reviewed the location of the property with relation to the Mountain City Highway and the size and shape of the property.  Commissioner Myers asked about the benefit to Elko County.  Randy Brown did not believe they could sell it as an individual parcel because of the parcel size.  He stated they could realign Sundance at a perpendicular angle to the State Highway.  Commissioner Myers noted it would be a worse benefit to take the other piece of property.  Commissioner Ellison inquired if this would straighten up the road alignment.  Randy Brown stated it could straighten it up.  He stated NDOT might be concerned in the future with bringing Sundance in at a perpendicular angle.  Commissioner Ellison noted the road was on private and public property.  Randy Brown clarified that they acquired all the easements on Sundance, and believed they had acquired that land for a portion of that road easement.  Commissioner Russell inquired if they would have to realign the road if there was a transfer of land.  Randy Brown stated they would own a portion of the land to keep the road where it was now but some point in the future they may have to realign the road.  Randy Brown displayed a map depicting the triangular portion of land in question.  

MOTION:
Commissioner Eklund-Brown moved to have this come back as the County was interested in pursuing the land exchange between Elko County and H.K. Harris on a portion of land between Sundance Drive and SR 225.  Commissioner Ellison seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.    


Chairperson Eklund Brown assumed control of the meeting at 3:18 p.m. 
XV. 
METROPOLIS IRRIGATION RESTORATION PROJECT:

  


Discussion and consideration of a request for a financial contribution to the Metropolis Irrigation Restoration Project that will make improvements to Metropolis Irrigation District structures including the Bishop Creek Dam and a new Recreation Facility consisting of road access, campsites, picnic tables and a dock on the Bishop Creek Reservoir and all other matters related, thereto.

Robert Stokes stated that during the budget process this request was taken to the budget review committee.  The recommendation from the committee was that this would be addressed as a contingency item.  Commissioner Eklund Brown believed that funding had been previously committed to this project.  Commissioner Myers noted that $75,000 was previously approved but it was not in the budget process and they discussed it would be a contingency item.  



MOTION:
Commissioner Myers moved that on the Metropolis Irrigation Project, the County go ahead and authorize the $75,000 that they said they would pay.  Commissioner Ellison seconded the motion.  


Commissioner Russell asked when they needed the money.  Commissioner Myers stated right now for the road and it would come from contingency.  




The motion passed unanimously.  
XVI.
BUREAU OF LAND MANAGEMENT:






A. Wells Field Office:



Maverick Silver, Inc. – Maverick Range Exploration Project:

Discussion and consideration of comments regarding the Maverick Silver, Inc. – Maverick Range Exploration Project in Elko County that will include 6 acres of new disturbance on public lands, and all other matters related, thereto.

Robert Stokes noted this was before the Commission in February and now the name changed to Maverick and the total acreage was 14 acres.  Commissioner Eklund-Brown asked that if County roads were disturbed that they be returned to better or original road condition.  Robert Stokes noted there were additional conditions regarding the Ruby Marshes.

MOTION:
Commissioner Ellison moved to send a letter of support for the Maverick Silver, Inc., for their Maverick Range Exploration Project with comments made by Commissioner Eklund-Brown.  Commissioner Myers seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.

B.
Elko Field Office:



Barrick Goldstrike mines, Inc. – Betze Pit Expansion Project:

Discussion and consideration of comments regarding the Barrick Goldstrike Mines, Inc. – Betze Pit Expansion Project in Eureka and Elko Counties that will include 494 acres of new disturbance on public lands, and all other matters related, thereto.


Commissioner Eklund-Brown commented upon their cooperating agency status and noted their Mining Socio-economic Impact Study had been submitted.  She had sat in on some of the scoping meetings and submitted recommendations. 

MOTION:
Commissioner Russell moved to send a letter of support for the Barrick Goldstrike Mines Inc., Betze Pit Expansion Project, which includes 494 acres of new disturbance on public lands.  Commissioner Myers seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.

Commissioner Eklund-Brown commented that this would give the Barrick employees an additional four years of employment, 500 new jobs would be created and 10 million dollars annually would be injected into the Lander, Eureka and Elko Counties’ economies.  

Commissioner Myers assumed control of the meeting at 3:28 p.m. 
XIII.
ELKO COUNTY PLANNING AND ZONING DEPARTMENT:


Street Vacation Hearing:


Charles and Krinn McCoy - Vacation of Easement along the Jarbidge River in Jarbidge:

Pursuant to Notice 40-2008, conduct a Public Hearing on a request by Charles and Krinn McCoy to vacate a portion of easement along the Jarbidge River in Jarbidge, Elko County and all other matters related, thereto.

The easement to be vacated is further described as follows:  A portion of the easement for the Jarbidge River adjoining Lots 5, 6 & 7 of Block 42, and a portion of the 6’ walk adjoining Lots 1 & 2 of Block 41 of the Official Map of Jarbidge. The owner of said land is Elko County.


The Board of County Commissioners will consider vacating the above-described easement and the adoption of Resolution No. 37-2008 vacating said easement.  Any person desiring to object or to support such a proposed vacation may appear at the meeting of the Board and shall be heard.


Commissioner Myers asked for public comment in favor and against.  No comments were made from the public in attendance.

Randy Brown explained the Planning Commission approved this street vacation on August 21, 2008.  He stated this abandonment was inclusive of some areas in 1908.  He noted that the river was in a different location than what it was now and there was no use for this land currently.  He stated there was an encroachment at this time because a portion of a porch was built into Lots 5 and 6.  Commissioner Myers asked if it faced the creek.  Randy Brown stated the river moved closer to their land but there was bank portion between the easement.  Commissioner Eklund-Brown noted they were not blocking public access.  Commissioner Russell inquired who previously owned the property next to the river.  Randy Brown stated that was part of the town’s plat but they could not restrict public access to the river.   

MOTION:
Commissioner Ellison moved to approve the vacation easement for Charles and Krinn McCoy according to Notice 40-2008,  a portion of the easement for the Jarbidge River adjoining Lots 5, 6 & 7 of Block 42, and a portion of the 6’ walk adjoining Lots 1 & 2 of Block 41 of the Official Map of Jarbidge.   

Randy Brown asked that Staff’s recommendations be added to his motion.

Commissioner Ellison amended his motion to include Staff recommendations.  Commissioner Russell moved to second the motion.  


Vice-Chairman Myers noted there was no public comment.




The motion passed unanimously.  

Chairperson Eklund-Brown resumed control of the meeting at 3:34 p.m.
XVII.
FEDERAL LEGISLATIVE ISSUES:






Discussion and consideration of issues regarding proposed federal legislation that may affect Elko County and all other matters related, too.

Commissioner Ellison stated the Senate was looking at Secure Rural Schools funding and fully funding PILT.  Commissioner Russell noted they were looking at federal legislation on the bailout of the financial industry.  He asked Cash Minor to give an overview on the fiscal and economic impacts he might perceive on the passage or no passage of that legislation.  


Cash Minor’s primary concern was for the 9 million dollar bond they would need to issue for the railport.  He noted the interest rates were higher, the housing market was in jeopardy, jobs were being lost, and small businesses were going under.  He believed Elko’s strength was the mining economy and they had a strong job market as long as the gold prices stayed up.  He noted the fuel costs and product pricing were rising.  Commissioner Russell inquired which project he was discussing when he spoke upon bonding.  Cash Minor stated the building project was bonded in December of 2007.  He stated that money for the Sheriff’s cars, the railport and the Veterans remodel project would be bonded.  He felt the interest rate would be higher than before.  Commissioner Russell inquired what his plan was if bonding fell through for the transloading facility.  Cash Minor noted that project was contingent upon bonding.  Kristin McQueary stated that in Chapter 244 there was an out clause if they contract beyond the term of the bond or not appropriate the right amount of money.  She stated that did not protect them from a lawsuit.  

Robert Stokes noted NACO e-mailed him regarding the Secure Rural Schools and PILT issues wherein the House passed a revised Renewable Energy and Job Creation Tax Acts of 2008, which did not include the provisions for funding of PILT.  He stated NACO had contacted Senators Reid and Ensign asking that they not support the bill as it was written.  Robert Stokes noted there was a different version of the bill in the House.  

XXIV.   STAFF COMMENTS:

Gary Woodbury stated that Michael Freeman, council for the environmental groups, sent a letter to the United States and reviewed the contents of that letter.  He did not recommend that the Board adopt the point brought forward by Michael Freeman.  They have not talked to the US Attorney’s Office nor had they responded in any way.  He believed that there was some precedent set from the Ninth Circuit Court during the last round of decisions.  The decision said the environmental groups could intervene in the RS 2477 lawsuits.  He stated they had completed the Petition for Writ of Certiorari and he would file it within the next week.  Gary Woodbury did not believe the environmental groups had any new compelling information for reversal of the Settlement Agreement with the U.S. Forest Service.    Gary Woodbury recommended that the Board take no action today.  Commissioner Eklund-Brown inquired if they were collaborating with the Mountain States Legal Foundation.  Gary Woodbury stated they would send a copy of the Writ to them for review.  He stated that if the Petition were granted then they would discuss what their status would be in the suit.  The Board discussed how the Ninth Circuit Court’s ruling would affect future RS 2477 decisions and the ability of interveners to participate in those decisions.  Gary Woodbury explained that their appeal was upon legal issues.  Commissioner Myers asked what the legal costs would be to take it before the Supreme Court.  Gary Woodbury stated his preference was to write a brief for presentation by a person who was comfortable with arguing before the U.S. Supreme Court, which could cost $25,000 to possibly $50,000.  Commissioner Myers asked if a RS 2477 had been argued at the Supreme Court.  Gary Woodbury replied about 130 years ago.  Commissioner Myers noted this would be a national question.  Commissioner Eklund-Brown suggested joining forces with Utah.  Gary Woodbury had spoken to the attorney in San Juan County, Utah. 
XVIII.
  2009 NEVADA LEGISLATIVE SESSION:



Discussion and consideration of issues and legislation related to the 2009 Nevada Legislative Session and all other matters related, thereto.


Commissioner Myers asked if they would try to get a bill that would change the advertising of the warrants/claims in the newspaper.  He suggested posting them on the internet.  Robert Stokes stated he had discussed this with Curtis Calder and they would talk to Assemblyman Carpenter and Senator Rhoads.  
XIX.
CARLIN JUSTICE COURT:






Discussion and consideration of approval of a recycling exception for the Carlin Justice Court in accordance with NRS 1.115 and all other matters related, thereto.

Robert Stokes stated the letter was self-explanatory.  Commissioner Eklund-Brown asked if other public entities were required to do this.  Robert Stokes noted that it was just upon the Courts. 

MOTION:
Commissioner Russell moved to approve a recycling exception for the Carlin Justice Court in accordance with NRS 1.115 to be approved by the County Commission subject to any further legal interpretation otherwise.  Commissioner Myers seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.
XX.
ACCESS AIR AMBULANCE, INC.:



Discussion and consideration of a request to approve a change in ownership and transfer of the Access Air Franchise and all other matters related, thereto.

Robert Stokes stated there was a request to table this item.

MOTION:
Commissioner Ellison moved to table the approval of a change in ownership and transfer of the Access Air Franchise.  Commissioner Myers seconded the motion.  

Commissioner Russell expressed concern with down time by Access Air. 



The motion passed unanimously.
XXI.
COMMISSION AND COMMITTEE REPORTS:




Commissioner Russell:


Museum Board – He stated there would be a study to see if the community could support an expansion to the museum.

Local Emergency Planning Committee (LEPC) – He stated there was no activity to report.

Central Nevada Regional Water Authority (CNRWA) - Previously reported upon in the meeting.

Humboldt River Basin Water Authority (Alternate) – No report was submitted.

Nevadaworks (Alternate) – No report given.

Nevada Association of Counties (NACO) Board – No report submitted.

Northern Nevada Regional Transit Coalition (Alternate) – No report given.

Spring Creek Association – He stated at his request the County Manager and staff participated in review of a former employee’s complaints against the SCA Director.  He stated the report was submitted to the Spring Creek Association with a finding that there was no basis for the allegations.  

Regional Transportation Commission (RTC) – They had a meeting this morning and Chairman Myers would submit a report.

Commissioner Russell stated that he had discussed dispatching issues with the Director of the Central Dispatch.  He commented upon the downtime wherein the telephone system was not working.   Commissioner Russell noted they had difficulty with Frontier’s response but there were backup systems in other communities.  

Commissioner Ellison:

Commissioner Ellison commented he could not attend the Recreation Board hearing on the water applications.  

Nevada Association of Counties (NACO) Board Past President – There would be a Board of Directors’ meeting in a couple of weeks.  

National Association of Counties (NACo) – They were meeting twice a month now and working on the PILT funding and the rural school situation.

Debt Management Committee – No report submitted.

Senior Citizens – No report submitted.

Humboldt River Basin Water Authority – No report submitted.

Nevada Fire Safe Council - He and Robert Stokes attended the meeting in Reno but there were several communities in Elko County not present at the meeting.  

Insect Abatement – No report submitted.

Commissioner Myers:


Commissioner Myers commended Robert Stokes upon his letter to the Spring Creek Association regarding the investigation of the former employee’s allegations.  


Commissioner Myers personally thanked Commissioner Eklund-Brown on her response to the White Elk MOA Expansion.       


Elko County Economic Diversification Authority (ECEDA) Board – He stated that the frontage was sold and there were people looking at the middle portion of the Railport.

City of Elko – He stated Fifth Street was open to travel.  

Regional Transportation Commission (RTC) – He reported at the morning meeting they were informed the West Wendover road project was completed.  They talked about the fuel tax revenues being higher than anticipated.  Cash Minor had a call into the state.  He believed the additional gas tax collection started in March rather than in June.  

Nevada Department of Transportation (NDOT) Liaison - No report submitted.

Northern Nevada Regional Transit Coalition – No report submitted.

Auditorium Authority Board
 (ECVA) – He stated staff was making a lot of shows throughout the west soliciting for more conventions to come to Elko. 

Nevadaworks – No report submitted.

Wildlife Advisory Board – No report submitted.

Wildlife Arbitration Board – No report was given.

Nevada Division of Wildlife Liaison – No report was given.

Nevada Division of Forestry Liaison – No report submitted.

Sheriff Department Liaison – No report given.


Commissioner Eklund-Brown:


City of Carlin – She stated Glen Trust, City Manager, was working on a proposed agreement with the developers in the northeast end of the City.    

Tuscarora Community – Robert Stokes spoke to SHPO about the approval for the $85,000 grant and J.D. Long was finishing the bid specifications.  There was an additional $160,000 in grant funding.  Commissioner Eklund-Brown noted they had received pictures of Tuscarora from the past.  Commissioner Myers commented upon the historical markers in the cemetery and maintenance issues.  Robert Stokes noted the community did not want to discuss this last time.  Commissioner Myers commented upon possible upgrades to the County cemetery in Elko.  Commissioner Ellison had spoken to the Tribe regarding the entrance.  Robert Stokes noted they had previously discussed putting the irrigation in and paying for city maintenance.  He stated David Armuth had NYTC crews clean up that cemetery several times a year.  He noted that presently it was a low maintenance cemetery.  Commissioner Russell felt they should get a baseline for maintenance on all cemeteries and try to get communities involved.    

Recreation Board – She talked to Tracy Taylor about scheduling a meeting with Mike Buschelman, Mike Franzoia, and Rusty Tybo to discuss the water rights in storage from the creeks and rivers in the Humboldt River Basin.  She noted that the dams might help the ranchers with some of their needs later in the season.  They hoped to forge an agreement among the users. 

Nevada State Land Use Planning Advisory Commission (SLUPAC) – No report submitted.

Humboldt River Basin Water Authority – No report submitted.

Northeastern Nevada Stewardship Group – She attended the mining sustainability workshop in Battle Mountain.  


Mining Sustainability - She reported there was good attendance at the mining sustainability workshop.  She commented upon the diversity of the panel members.  She stated a Denver man presented a national perspective on mining sustainability with the three variables, social, economic and environmental.  She stated the numerous counties attending discussed their individual impacts.

China Spring / Aurora Pines Advisory Committee – No report was given.




Central Nevada Regional Water Authority (CNRWA) – No report submitted.

BLM Liaison, BLM – RAC, California Trails Center Board – They would have to reschedule the liaison meeting.  She stated the Tri-RAC meeting would be in Las Vegas the same time as NACO.      

BLM Jarbidge RMP Liaison – No report submitted.

ECCWMA - Noxious Weed Liaison – No report submitted.

USFS Liaison – Mt. City Ranger District Grazing EIS – Commissioner Russell felt they needed another representative to replace Mike.  At RTC, they had discussed Highway work done from the State Highway to the Lamoille Canyon entrance.  Commissioner Russell inquired if the Forest Service would be involved in that project.  He suggested a bike path from the State Highway to the canyon entrance.  Commissioner Eklund-Brown noted there had been environmental issues brought up with regard to the road-widening project.  Robert Stokes had spoken to Mike Balen, of the Forest Service, and they discussed the Federal Highways’ proposal of pavement on the road to the canyon.  Mike Balen had stated that from the mouth of the canyon to the top of the canyon there were environmental concerns.  

Water Planning (Alternate) – She asked this to be removed from the agenda. 

ECEDA (Alternate) – No report submitted.

Juvenile Department Liaison – No report submitted.
XXII.
COMMISSION MEETING CALENDAR:
October 15, 2007 – 1:30 p.m. – Elko – Courthouse

November 5 & 6, 2008 – 1:30 p.m. – Elko – Courthouse

December 3 & 4, 2008 – 1:30 p.m. – Elko – Courthouse


Robert Stokes commented that traditionally they hold one meeting during the months of November and December on the second Wednesday.  However, the second Wednesday in November there was a NACO Conference.  Commissioner Myers suggested that in November they tentatively set the meetings for the 5th and 6th and if they have to, drop it to one day.  He recommended they scheduled the December meeting on December 10th.  The Board discussed the NACO conference scheduled on November 12 through the 14, 2008 in Carson City, and the Veteran’s Parade to be held on November 11, 2008.  Commissioner Eklund-Brown stated Tri-RAC would also be held on the second week of November.   


MOTION:
Commissioner Ellison moved to approve the Commission Meeting Calendar as discussed. Commissioner Myers seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously. 
XXIII.
  CONSENT AGENDA:


A.
Presentation and review of claims for approval

B.
Approval of Minutes:

August 6, 2008:  

1.
Board of County Commissioners
2.
Board of County Highway Commissioners
3.
Mountain City Town Board

August 20, 2008:  
1. 
Board of County Commissioners
   
2.
Jackpot Town Board
3.
Jarbidge Town Board
August 25, 2008:

1.
Board of County Commissioners




Emergency session

MOTION:
Commissioner Myers moved to approve the Consent Agenda.  Commissioner Russell seconded the motion. 



Commissioner Myers moved to approve the Consent Agenda with those changes as written in and sent to the administration office by the Chairperson.  Commissioner Russell seconded the amendment.  The motion passed unanimously. 
XXIV.

COUNTY COMMISSIONERS AND COUNTY STAFF COMMENTS:


Commissioner Myers commented upon Christmas being on Thursday and possibility of letting staff off on Friday.  Robert Stokes stated he could put it on the agenda.  

Commissioner Russell recognized that Demar Dahl had attended the meeting.  

Commissioner Ellison inquired if they were developing an industrial park in West Wendover.  The Board discussed the airport project.   


Robert Stokes noted ten pounds of mercury had been dumped on Bullion Road and was under investigation.  He cautioned the clean up could be expensive.  They were working through Emergency Management and NDEP.  
XXV. 
ADJOURNMENT:

MOTION:
Commissioner Myers moved to adjourn the meeting.  Commissioner Russell seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.

There being no further business to come before the Board, the meeting adjourned.







APPROVED







SHERI EKLUND-BROWN, Chair

ATTEST:


MARILYN TIPTON, Deputy Clerk
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